




 

 
MEMO REGARDING COVID-19 

 
1. What if my Employer suspends operations? 

 
Subject to applicable collective agreements, an Employer generally has the right to manage 
its business and determine when to initiate an operational shut down. If the employer does 
so, it should issue notices of layoff and records of employment. If an Employer does not do 
so, employees should request them and if the Employer continues to refuse employees 
should contact their Union Representative for assistance. 
 
Once notices of layoff and records of employment are received, eligible employees should 
apply for Employment Insurance (EI) benefits. On March 11, 2020 Prime Minister Justin 
Trudeau announced that there would be modifications to EI assistance for individuals who 
must self-isolate due to COVID-19.  The federal government will waive the one-week 
waiting period for EI benefits for individuals who cannot work due to the outbreak. Usually, 
individuals would have to wait one week before benefit payments start which would mean 
that those under two week quarantine would only receive benefits for one of those weeks. 
This change allows employees to receive benefits for the whole 14 day quarantine period. 
In order to qualify, it is likely that employees will have to show that they were ordered by 
law or a medical professional to remain in quarantine. However, individuals told to self-
isolate by their employers may also qualify for EI without a note from a medical 
professional indicating that they should remain off work.  
 
The requirement that individuals must have worked 600 insurable hours during the year 
leading up to their claim date is still currently in place. 
 
Employees who are laid off and sign out of employment with their Employer may be 
eligible to receive an additional supplementary unemployment insurance benefit. 
 
2. What is my Employer does not allow me work? 

 
It may be that an Employer refuses to allow a specific employee to attend work because of 
reasons related to COVID-19. For instance, an Employer may suspect that the employee is 
sick and poses a risk to the workplace. Alternatively, an Employer may not allow an 
employee to return to work after returning from a vacation or trip to a location that is high 
risk for COVID-19. 



If this occurs, employees must accept and comply with the Employer’s direction. A failure 
to comply with an Employer’s direction may constitute insubordination and provide grounds 
for the imposition of discipline. Any employee who believes that such a direction is unjust 
or unreasonable should contact their Union Representative for assistance. In certain 
circumstances, it may be necessary to file a grievance(s) challenging the Employer’s 
decision. 
 
3. What if I am concerned that attending work may constitute a risk to my 

health? 

 
Generally, workers in Ontario have the right to refuse unsafe work if they believe that it 
may pose a danger to them or coworkers.  
 
As the government is currently characterizing the risk to the general population as low, 
continuing with “business as usual” in most workplaces is unlikely to be considered 
“dangerous ” or “unsafe” work at this time. However, cases must be assessed on an 
individual basis. A workplace may not pose a risk of danger if the employee is young and 
healthy. This may be different for an older worker with a pre-existing condition or a 
compromised immunity system. 
 
Similarly, Employers have a positive obligation to take all reasonable steps to ensure the 
safety of employees. In certain workplaces where there is a higher risk of infection, greater 
precautions are expected. This includes monitoring who has access to the facility, regular 
disinfection, proper protective equipment and constant communication and education.  
At this point – and until there are further directives from the government or health boards 
– we recommend exercising caution and assessing each case with the above guidelines in 
mind.  
 
If an issue arises, contact your Union Representative for assistance. 
 
 
 


